
Newburyport Resiliency Committee (NRC) Meeting Minutes
3 PM November 17, 2021 Virtual Meeting

NRC Mission Statement
 
The Newburyport Resiliency Committee will analyze, coordinate, and develop a plan in conjunction with
regional planning efforts to increase community resilience related to sea level rise, storm surge, flooding
and extreme weather events throughout the city. Further, the committee will advocate for and oversee
implementation of the plan’s recommendations.

NRC Attendees:  Jane Healey, Andrew Port, Sarah Tappan, Jon-Eric White, Brett LeFebvre,
Rishi Nandi, Barry Connell, Joe Teixeira, Molly Ettenborough

Absent:  Donna Holaday,Julia,Julia Godtfredsen, Janet Daisley

Guest Attendees:  Rick Taintor, Mark Wright

Note taker: Sarah Tappan

AGENDA

1. Approval of 9/15 and 10/20 Meeting Minutes
Both documents were approved and will be posted to the city’s website.

2. City Project Updates

An update from Geordie on the bulkhead was sent electronically and is attached to the bottom of these
minutes.   The bulkhead engineer will raise the height of the concrete cap to 10 feet, parallel to the top
of the benches.   It will go out to bid that way.   This was in response in part to feedback from the
resiliency committee.  Permitting applications and funding estimates are being worked with the hope of
securing a federal grant.

2.1. Newbury/Newburyport PI MVP Project report - Andy

Andy contacted the project members in Newbury to ask about the status of the report. There is no news
on the availability of the report.  Andy believes we need to plan for further analysis of a design for PI
Turnpike resilience.  Jane reached out to John O’Connell to see if he had any status  on the report and
has not heard back.

2.2. Reservation Terrace coir bags/wood pilings – Joe



Joe reported that the Conservation Commission  approved the emergency certification last night.  A
stone wall was installed,  almost completely on city property just past Reservation Terrace.   This was in
an area that eroded during the last Nor-Easter.   The elevation of sand in this area was too low for Coir
bags.   The State would not fund stones since they did not want to set a precedent.  The city paid for the
stone wall.   Joe wasn’t sure of the exact cost but thought it was in the $100-150K range.  The State paid
$350K for the Coir bags, the City paid $100K. The Coir bags are very large.  They are mostly covered with
sand now. The incoming waves will break on stones.

John Eric noted that he had been on site and had looked at the design.  The coir bags are on the end of
the wall.  He asked a couple questions about the intent of the wall.   At high-tide the  riprap will not stop
water from going through the voids of the rocks.   He asked if the intent was to make an impervious
barrier?   Joe responded no, rather that the intent was to stop the waves.   The goal is to prevent the
road infrastructure from getting further compromised as well as a house on the north corner of 73rd
street (which has been undermined about 8 feet).  This is the last planned action until the dredging.

Barry said that the intention is that the stone will absorb energy from wave action, and that the  coir
bags are intended to seal the ends and hopefully slow down the erosion.  However there is a risk that
with a couple of good storms the stones may be undermined and moved.  Barry has recommended that
the City stockpile additional stones to replace these in order to protect the area and maintain this wall as
a stop-gap measure.  It will require continual maintenance until the sand from the dredging project is
added.

The building inspector is looking at the houses that are seriously undermined and will take appropriate
legal action for any homes in danger of collapse.  One homeowner pumped sand under their foundation.

Jane said she was interested in viewing the site and asked if members of the NRC could participate in the
site visit.

In Barry’s opinion the  homeowners are terrified, and he does not think we can walk away in the
short-term.  The homeowners need support to give time to think through options.

Jane indicated that she felt the focus of the committee should be on setting expectations so we know
how to act in the next emergency.

Rishi asked if there was an erosion assessment for the wall?    Joe replied no.
Rishi noted that in Hawaii, CA there are examples where beach erosion was  exacerbated by the addition
of  hard services.   If there are multiple nor-easters before the dredging, the erosion will be made worse
by the stones.

Joe noted that in pictures shown last night at the conservation commission, the tides are at the bottom
of the stone wall.   He expects that the  wall will be undermined and collapse forward.

Barry said that the residents are well aware of the implication of the stones.   They are also aware that
without emergency protection, two of the houses will wash away.    In Barry’s opinion, we need to give
the residents more time to think through the options,  and give them enough time to make a plan.
Barry encourages the committee members to go out to look at the erosion.



Jon-Eric  expressed the opinion that  $150K to support a couple homes is not sustainable if the erosion
continues up and down the beach.

Rishi said he agreed that we  need to be empathic to the homeowners,  but the city needs to be careful
about the precedent being set.  He asked what are the options that the city has given the homeowners?
The houses in question have been valued at 800K - 1M + per house.

Joe noted that a number of the residents are looking into FEMA buyouts.
Barry  said the council and Mayor are working through the available options and the council wants to be
supportive.     6-8 years ago Barry  voted for $30K of sand  and it was washed away in one storm.  He said
he wouldn’t do it again but changed his mind when faced with this situation.

Barry said he thought the  most productive action this committee could take would be to brainstorm to
add to a list of options for the homeowners and help homeowners determine the best path to pursue
whichever option they select, providing them a roadmap.   Perhaps a sub-committee could look at
options. ACTION ITEM: Jane agreed to discuss Barry’s suggestion of a subcommittee on the options for
PI homeowners off-line with Barry, Jane, Rishi, Jon-Eric.
Rishi agreed to help but said that he does not see any option that  would not be compromised.

Jon-Eric and Molly  suggested everyone send suggested ideas to Jane. ACTION ITEM: All committee
members will email their thoughts on this topic to all the committee members.

Brett asked if there is a consideration that some resident might request a ballot question asserting that
there should be a cap on the city to limit the spending on short term mitigation efforts.   Barry said there
was nothing to stop someone from doing that, but it is a time consuming process.

2.3. Multi Hazard Mitigation Plan – Jane

Julia had reported that the near final draft of the updated Hazard Mitigation plan is close to completion.
She is scheduling a meeting for next week to review the final action plan.

3. Committee Updates
3.1. Communications & Education: Website - Brett

The communication and education subcommittee has started collecting requirements and proposed
content for a proposed web site for the committee. ACTION ITEM: Brett will send out the document to
the committee.  (completed 11/17)
The sub-committee made a decision to put together a prototype, to demonstrate the ideas to the city
council and Mayor.  Brett  is investigating a free software solution based on drupel and  civicrm which is a
customer relationship management system to track interested residents and stay in touch with them.

Sarah mentioned that she’s proposed to the subcommittee that the Resiliency committee sponsor
quarterly presentations, starting in Q1CY22 with the  updated resiliency plan overview presentation for
the new city council and mayoral team (and the public).  She will formalize the proposal to share with
the full committee.



3.2. Regulations Working Group: Site Plan Review - Jane/Andy
The regulations working group subcommittee has had discussions around adding resiliency
requirements to the  site plan standards such as  low impact development techniques,increasing the
number of trees, storm water mitigation steps etc.   Typically these would  impact large commercial
development and multi-family projects.   This is considered low hanging fruit for future regulations.
The sub-committee  discussed whether to draft flood resilience related standards,  but concluded
the risks were not sufficiently understood yet by the average resident and there would be pushback,
similar to the two ordinances that were proposed and rejected in the spring.

Jane said that the subcommittee would share the proposed changes with the NRC and Planning
Board.

The subcommittee has a second activity in progress, working to get a floodplain level added to
MIMAP levels on the city's web-site.

Jon-Eric asked if next steps were planned to follow up on the need to deal with SLR and related
issues..  Andy said he feels that we have not sufficiently communicated to residents the risks and
issues that the zoning changes are intended to mitigate.   Feels we need to create a brochure, update
the floodplain map on the city website, etc as a first step.

Jon-Eric  noted that the coastal flood inundation model from Woods Hole which was funded by mass
DOT was just released.   This will be the flood estimate that the State will use.  He suggested that we
put  it on our website. ACTION ITEM: Jon-Eric will call Woods Hole to find out what we can do
with the information.  Will also find out if the MVPC plans to publish the maps.  MiMap has GIS data
layers and this could be used for the city’s map.

Rishi  agreed with Jon-Eric.  He said the most recent data shows that the Gulf of Maine will see 17
inches of SLR between now and 2030.   He is advocating publishing the  Woods Hole maps since they
are more accurate.

Jon- Eric also reported that he had followed up with Woods Hole on an old question from last year
regarding the need for a combined  inland and coastal flood model.  For the Newburyport area, the
storm damage from the coast will take precedence over an inland flood event.  But somewhere
between the Whittier bridge and Lawrence, the Inland flood model will take precedents.  Woods
Hole is working on combining the Merrimack river and coastal flood models but said it is a lower
priority and at best 6-12 months away from being available.

4. Resiliency Project Tracking
4.1. Projects list - purpose

Jane believes that the best way to ensure continuity tracking capital improvements outlined in the
resiliency plan  is through the budgeting process.   She has been reviewing the Resiliency Action Plan
items against the CIP with the goal of making sure that we don’t have any immediate or short term
projects that are not listed on the CIP.



A couple examples she believes are not represented are the swales in business park or plans to address
market square flooding.

Barry supported this effort and said the best action is to maintain the prioritized list and get them on the
CIP.   Projects not on the CIP can more easily be killed.  Where possible, we should  include cost
estimates.

Sarah asked how we can best get status on the projects that were approved in this year’s CIP?  Barry said
the  best person to speak to is the Finance director Ethan Manning.

4.2. Projects list - review draft

Tabled

5. Future Meetings Format & Schedule

Jane raised the suggestion of inviting the department heads to come to future committee meetings and
review/discuss resiliency plans.   There was general support for this idea.  Jon-Eric noted that the
department heads would benefit from hearing from the resiliency committee and Barry thought this
would be a good way to stimulate more discussions about resiliency in other departments.

Jane asked for feedback on the meeting format and schedule.

Molly said she thinks the monthly meetings are necessary and would recommend considering having
expert speakers come to talk to the group.   She believes that the Subcommittee meetings are effective.

There was a suggestion to invite  additional councilors to the meeting.

Jon-Eric suggested assigning deadlines for sub-committees work items.

Barry reinforced the need to be mindful of time commitments for the city employees and Molly said the
same is true for volunteer’s time.

ACTION ITEM:   Jane had circulated an email prior to the meeting regarding an invitation to join the
Northeast Center for Coastal Resilience as a partner.   This was the same group that produced the survey
that the mayor forwarded this week.   Jane asked the committee members to review and respond.

6. Next Mtg. December 15, 2021 @ 3pm

Attachment:

On Wed, Nov 17, 2021 at 9:08 AM Geordie Vining <GVining@cityofnewburyport.com> wrote:
Hello Jane,



I wanted to give you as Chair and the rest of the Resiliency Committee an update on the
central waterfront bulkhead project.  There has been lots of continuing discussion during the
past few weeks about what elevation the next phase of the central waterfront bulkhead repair
should target in the context of anticipated sea level rise.  After further discussions with the
Waterfront Trust, Paul Hogg, Jon-Eric White, and the Mayor, we are going to modify the plan
to install the new concrete cap on the FRP sheets higher than what we did in 2014 (on the
western/tour boat side) to about elevation 10’ which is in line visually with the timber curb seat,
rather than at or below the old 8’ elevation concrete cap.  This revised approach addresses
the concern expressed by the Waterfront Trust and others that a concrete wall raised to the
elevation of the timber railing would block sight lines and significantly change the boardwalk
users’ experience – the new concrete wall as proposed at 10’ will be behind and at the
elevation of the existing solid timber curb seats.  In terms of the basic elevation targets, this
would address the intermediate high projection of the H.A.T. of 9.0’ in 2070.

There will be a gap in the concrete to accommodate the elevation of the (relocated) gangway
platform at the boardwalk for the transient boater floats as long as the boardwalk is at its
current elevation.  We do not seem to be in a position to reconstruct and elevate the
boardwalk along with the gangway platform in the near term in addition to the other
multi-million projects of the bulkhead repair and expanded waterfront park.  (As a detail, we
will have to discuss whether we need to figure out some sort of measure to potentially
manually close the gangway platform gap in the concrete prior to a big storm, although there
will continue to be flooding risks from the Tuscan grille restaurant/boat ramp end on the west
and the outfall pipe revetment area on the east regardless until we figure out some other way
of addressing those areas in the future.)

Attached is a draft plan sheet showing the elevations.

In terms of the status of the design phase, we have sent in a Notice of Project Change to
MEPA to include the proposed embayment work, and are currently trying to pull together the
various permitting applications for the Con Com, ACOE, and Ch. 91.  I want to have the
consultant pull together itemized cost estimates in the coming weeks so that we can attempt to
submit a big federal grant application for construction in January, and probably a state
application in the spring.  As far as I can tell, the City’s leadership does not seem to see this
project as a priority for allocating substantial municipal resources compared to other projects,
and we will have to see how that evolves next year and beyond.

Can you please pass this update on to the rest of your committee.  Let me know if there are
any questions.  Thank you. – Geordie

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Geordie Vining



Senior Project Manager

Office of Planning & Development
City of Newburyport
City Hall, 60 Pleasant Street
Newburyport, MA 01950

Phone  (978) 465-4400 x6
Email gvining@cityofnewburyport.com
Web www.cityofnewburyport.com

Confidentiality Notice: This email transmission, and any documents, files, or previous email
messages attached to it, may contain confidential information.  If you are not the intended recipient, or a
person responsible for delivering it to the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any disclosure,
copying, distribution or use of any of the information contained in or attached to this message is
STRICTLY PROHIBITED.  If you have received this transmission in error, please immediately notify the
sender by email or telephone and destroy the original transmission and its attachments without reading
them or saving them.  Any attachments to this message have been checked for viruses, but please rely
on your own virus checker and procedures.  Thank-you.
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